MIDDLETON STONEY PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD IN THE VILLAGE HALL ON MONDAY 13 JANUARY 2014 AT 7.30PM

Present:

Mr A J Fulljames






Chairman

Mrs C Allmond

Mrs D Pay
Mr P Maggs

Mr P Brown

Councillor Mrs Fulljames (part)




OCC

Mr A F Hickman






Clerk

1. APOLOGIES 

None
2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

None 

3. MINUTES
Minutes of meeting of 4 November 2013 were approved. 

4. MATTERS ARISING
Donation from ABC.

· ABC agreed to pay £640.00 for repairs to the tractor shed roof. Cheque has been received and passed to All Saints Church. 
Footpath Clearing – School Lane to Bullmarsh
· Following the previous meeting, clear ownership of the footpath cannot be readily established but when The Manor Trust owned Villiers Park the path was kept clear by the Trust as a gesture of goodwill. Members have agreed to explore the cost of employing someone (at a charge to the Precept) to clear the path and keep it clear. Mrs Pay will investigate and report back by next PC meeting. 
School Lane – Safety issues.
· Following the last meeting, Simon Pettit has written or spoken to School Lane residents re the safety concerns. It has been suggested that to alert motorists approaching the School Lane corner a mirror be placed at an appropriate point. Mrs Pay will explore the possible cost of such a device and the fixing of it.
Roadworks, Bicester Road, Ardley Road, and Middleton Stoney Crossroads 

· The Clerk had written to OCC outlining the concerns expressed at the last meeting. The response received after 4 weeks had been circulated to members. The letter did not address the reason for the roadworks when the shortest route to Bicester from the EfW was across farmland. The Clerk has a written again to enquire on this point.  
5. FINANCE
Since the last meeting receipts and payments were: 
General Fund
	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	Bank Interest

PO Rent 3rd Qtr


	£  1.40
£  3.00
	Safe Custody Fee
A J Fulljames re Poppy Appeal wreath
	£  1.00

£30.00




Village Hall Maintenance Fund

	Income
	
	Expenditure
	

	PO Rent 3rd Qtr
	£ 75.00
	
	


Sub Station Lease 
· The current 21year lease expired on 15 December 2013. The Clerk had been in correspondence with SSE who has indicated that it wishes to renew for a further 21 year period. An offer of a single payment for the rent of £1773 has been accepted. The Clerk will pursue the legal issues with SSE. 

New Homes Bonus

· CDC have advised that we shall receive a further tranche of ‘New Homes Bonus’ amounting to £263.00 this year. This is in addition to £527.00 received in May 2013. 
Budget & Precept 2014/15
· Budget calculations for 2014/15 had been circulated to members prior to the meeting and were accepted. The level of Precept to be set was discussed and by a majority decision it was agreed that this should be unaltered at a figure of £3200. 

· Members noted again the level of surplus funds currently held, particularly within the Village Hall Maintenance Fund. This fund exists to ensure that the Village Hall is maintained in a good state of repair in perpetuity and apart for a modest outgoing for maintenance of Fire and Emergency Lighting the expenditure passing through it is of a capital nature. After discussion it was agreed that this fund be regarded as a Capital Reserve.    

6. PLAYGROUND
Nothing further to report.

7.VILLAGE HALL
· Christmas Bazaar raised £423.00

· Tripping of some electrical fuses reported at last meeting has been resolved.
Hiring agreement
· A revised agreement wording had been discussed by VHMC. Mrs Pay is consulting ORCC to clarify some points prior to introducing.  

Sign
· Discussion had taken place and style/wording agreed. Likely cost is between £500 and £600. This will now be progressed. VHMC has received £350.00 from Big Society Fund to help with cost.
8. CORRESPONDENCE
Electoral Review of Cherwell by Boundary Commission
· Correspondence received outlining timetable for consultation on reduction of District Council members to 48 from 50 and also Parish Electoral arrangements. District Councillors will be consulted first with a closure date of 17 February followed by a public consultation expected from 29 April to 7 July. 
Parish Liaison Meeting on 13 November 2013

· Mr Fulljames and Mr Maggs attended and Notes had been circulated to Members. 
9. PLANNING MATTERS 
Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to:
· 13/01599/F – Paragon Fleet Solutions – Change of use of eastern part of taxiway. No objection. 

· 13/01811/OUT - Dorchester Group – erection of 60 dwelling and public open space. No objection. 

· 13/01802/F – Mr D Smith – 5 Pitch Romani encampment – Caulcott. Objections re rural location, lack of suitable local facilities, transport and schooling. Lack of cohesion with other housing developments nearer to Bicester and other sites more suitable.  
· 13/01781/F – M2G Renewable – Anearobic Digestion Facility – Kirtlington. We have objected on the grounds of extra HGV traffic to be generated from J10 of M40 through the village and also to the visual intrusion of the building in a rural location.
Ardley EfW – Incinerator.

· MW/0144/12 – Aftercare provision at Landfill site. Further extensions to the time limits for the ongoing supervision of the sheep grazing and woodland areas have been agreed by Viridor. We have achieved all we can here.  

Under Urgent Business arrangements we had responded to: 

· MW.0067/13 – Condition 31 – External Lighting. As agreed, Viridor had provided various Photomontages purporting to show the impact of the external lighting at varying times of day in varying locations. There is always doubt as to the efficacy of such images and we have responded expressing our considerable scepticism. We have also asked OCC to ensure that if there is a minimum British Standard for lighting of such buildings then it only this level which should be considered.  
Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that this had been discussed at OCC planning Committee on 13 January but a decision had been deferred until the 3 March meeting pending further clarification.   

Cladding

· Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that Viridor consider they have done all they have been required to do to comply with the planning permission.

Viridor Liaison Meeting 
The next meeting is scheduled for 23 January when Lighting and Cladding issues will no doubt be further debated. Mrs Allmond will attend
NW Bicester – Eco Town 
· We have responded the recent Masterplan consultation. We disagree in principle to the process and have reiterated our objections, made already in response to the Planning Application for the Exemplar development and to the eco town concept as a whole. Members were provided with a copy of the full response.   
10. OXON CC
· In addition to her comments noted elsewhere, Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that there will be a Park & Ride facility close to the A41 to serve Oxford during the week and Bicester Village at the week end.
· OCC Budget for 2014/15 will be finalized in February.  
11. CHERWELL DC
· Councillor Fulljames reiterated the possible difficulties arising from the fact that the Cherwell Local Plan will not be in place until later this year (if agreed) and in the meantime opportunistic applications for housing developments in inappropriate locations could still be made and in all likelihood agreed (on appeal) by  Planning Inspectorate against the wishes of the local authority.  
· Councillor Fulljames will respond to the Electoral Review consultation. 

12. TRAFFIC
· Cost of Vehicle Activated Speeding signs had been circulated to members. 
· The Clerk had also enquired of OCC as to when the funding for traffic calming within villages surrounding the Upper Heyford development will be triggered. OCC had responded by saying that £10,000 may be available pre commencement of building work. However, OCC point out that the agreement stipulates that the money be restricted to "an appraisal and consultation as to whether Traffic Calming of the Villages is required and supported and thereafter or implementing any Traffic Calming of the Villages." The decision on how best to use this fund is decided by the County Council but effectively by the Local Member (Councillor Mrs Fulljames) in consultation with officers and local councils such as ours. Any calming funded in this way must be shown to be catering at least in part for the additional load imposed by the development.

 

OCC point out also that inevitable limited design resources mean that all schemes are prioritised in their capital works programme and thus there is a delay between receiving the funds and constructing a scheme and in this case it may also be considered best to wait to combine all the funds from the agreement. The funds if any may also need to be shared between 12 parishes including ours so there will inevitably be a bidding process. 

Post the meeting Councillor Mrs Fulljames has been in communication with OCC on this subject. 
13. PARISHIONERS’ COMMENTS
· A parishioner has raised the issue of changes to schools transport arrangements. Hitherto free school transport had been available to cover children attending schools within their catchment area. However OCC state that this level of transport is beyond the statutory minimum it is obliged to provide and so the proposal is to alter the provision (probably effective September 2015) to provide free transport to take children to their nearest school. Councillor Mrs Fulljames has indicated that this is indeed under consideration by OCC as part of the reduction in government local authority grant. She has responded directly to our parishioner on this issue.  
14. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
· Members had noted the persistent flooding on the B4030 beyond the motorway bridge on the way to Bicester and wondered whether this had been exacerbated by the recent roadworks. Post the meeting Councillor Mrs Fulljames reported that she had referred this matter to OCC Highways Department who are aware and are investigating the cause and a remedy.

15. NEXT MEETING

The next meeting will be held on Monday 3 March  2014 commencing at 7.30pm.
Meeting closed at 8.45pm     
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